Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

March 10, 2008
 

President Jim Rush called the regular meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, Council President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Town Marshall Mike Russo



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney




Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer

Brad Eckerle of CrossRoad Engineers, PC

Following the pledge of allegiance, President Jim Rush commented on the direction that he wants to take in leading the Council in 2008.   

President Rush mentioned that he had conversations with residents, councilors, and professionals supporting the Town and wanted to thank everyone for the opportunity to serve.   He assumes that everyone is working in the best interests of the town. He stated that every effort will be made to gain necessary information by soliciting residents, professionals, and Councilors to make decisions.  
In managing the Council Meetings, President Rush expressed that Robert’s Rules of Order will be the protocol.    His experience with other organizations has been successful when Robert’s Rules of Order have been followed. The primary objective of using this protocol is to assure that the will of the group be heard and acted upon appropriately.
President Rush commented on changes in the format of the Council meeting’s agenda from prior year’s agenda.  He suggested that minutes be approved first and that Police Reports be made with the other Professional’s reports.     Discussion followed.  Attorney Sue Beesley will prepare and ordinance for these proposed changes.   The Council voted 3-0 to approve the format for the night’s meeting.
Approval of Minutes

January Minutes were approved as amended by a vote of 3-0.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor will resend the final minutes to Councilors as amended.
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.   Marshall Russo commented that a series of auto burglaries had occurred on in Williams Creek.   On February 5th, the Metro Police arrested two individuals, ages 17 and 18, near 5300 block of Emerson Avenue and recovered stolen items from the Williams Creek burglary. 

Burglary occurrences did slow down as a result of this arrest and an arrest made at 5300 block of Keystone Ave.    Marshall Russo commented that typically items that have been stolen have been visible in vehicles and he recommended to residents that they prevent break-ins by not having valuable items left in their cars.
Marshall Russo also reported that a stolen vehicle was recovered on Meridian Hills Boulevard and Springmill Road.   

President Rush reported that he had taken the liberty to ride with Officer Rick Batza last month.   President Rush commended the professionalism Officer Batza and was impressed.   President Rush said that the time spent clearly reemphasized and reinforced the need for the Town of Meridian Hills to have its own Police force as no other Metropolitan Police vehicles were seen during that time.

President Rush did comment on one incident that occurred that evening where a 14 passenger van with a drywall crew had been stopped for a traffic violation.  None of the people in the van had proper identification and spoke little English.   Officer Batza had the owner of the drywall company come and pick up the people in the van and bring another driver.   The time that it took was 45 minutes.  
President Rush further explained that another call came in to the police department during this time concerning an aggressive solicitor at a resident’s home. It was clear that Officer Bazta had a dilemma about responding to call from a resident and dealing with the vehicle driven by individuals without IDs.  Office Bazta indicated that the frequency of having to deal with unidentified aliens was increasing in frequency.  President Rush asked that Clerk-Treasurer Taylor seek recommendations from leaders in the Hispanic community about what advice and guidance can be provided to the Officers.

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor commended Officer Batza for the decisions and action that he took in this incident.   Clerk – Treasurer Taylor mentioned that with a heavy concentration of Hispanic workers in the construction trades that incidents like this do take place.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor, who works closely with the Hispanic community, will report back his findings and recommendations after talking with Hispanic leaders in Marion County.
Marshall Russo presented to the Council for approval, the Vendor Agreement for reporting automobile accidents.    He mentioned that the Town experiences 25-26 reported accidents each year. The new vendor, Holt , Sheets & Associates LLC will report directly to the State Police force.    The town should receive some minor revenue ($8 per report) when the vendor sells accident reports.    Attorney Sue Beesley had reviewed to agreement.     The change in vendors was the result of the Marion County Metropolitan Police consolidation and incompatibility of reporting systems.

President Rush asked where traffic violation revenue goes.   Marshall Russo explained that is split many ways between the County, Courts, and the Town.   

Marshall Russo reported that the Town received the 3 new digital radios provided to the Town by MECCA.   These radios valued at $3400 each were funded by the legislative initiatives to upgrade communication technology in Marion County.  The old radios were returned as a part of the program.   The radios are not the property of the Town but of the County.

Clerk - Treasurer Taylor mentioned that metal thieves had been stealing copper downspouts at Holliday Park Nature Center and that he wanted to warn residents of the incidents as well as ask the Town Police Dept to be on the lookout.

Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer, Jay Vorisek, P.E. submitted his report to the Council.   Engineer Vorisek commented that the restriping of 75th and Pennsylvania streets will be completed as soon as the weather warms above 45 degrees.    The first striping was prematurely fading and the vendor agreed to repaint these streets.

Engineer Vorisek discussed two major projects planned and under consideration by the Council.   The first project is Pennsylvania Street drainage project approved in 2007 up to a certain dollar amount. After discussion on these projects a decision was made to hear from residents affected and to do more studies.   The project would be directed to the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee. 

Engineer Vorisek stated that second major project, the repaving of 75th Street between Pennsylvania and College has been planned but not yet approved.   If the Council wanted to approve the paving project on 75th Street that he advised that the May meeting be used to open bids.   Engineer Vorisek stated that bids greater than $50,000 needed to be conducted in an open bid meeting and that the project would require a 17 day advertising window for publicly requesting bids.  He expressed to the Council that in order to keep a planned deadline of performing the work that the Council would more than likely need to have a special meeting.

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor commented that due to higher than usual snow removal costs this winter, that the funding for the projects would more than likely require the Town to access funds from the Rainy day funds.   

Council Walter Freihofer proposed that the projects be moved to the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee for further study and recommendation to the Council.

Engineer Vorisek commented that general street maintenance projects in 2008 will be incorporated with these larger projects to hopefully gain some economies.

President Rush asked that the Committee recruit residents that might have experience to add to the discussion and decision making process.

President Rush presented to the Council the 2008 contract for CrossRoad Engineers as the Town’s engineering professional representative.  The prior contract has expired.  After discussion the Council approved the 2008 Contract by a vote of 3-0. 
Report of Town Attorney

Town Attorney Sue Beesley of Bingham McHale commented on a To Do list of items for the Town.   

· The Construction Plan Review has not been finalized.

· Denise Perry was to be contacted about paying for damaged street sign from October 2007.

· A reviewed Sidewalk Ordinance from the City had no impact on the Town.

· The proposed Town Partnership Program was OK as long as there were disclaimers from the Town and now accreditation or approval of those listed. 

· The update on MOU on Driveway guidelines was that the Town Engineer would be talking with Stephan Wolfa at the City.

· Complaint follow up at residence located 7214 N. Meridian.   Dog waste and improper fencing was reported.

· Updating Town Municipal Code with Ordinances approved by last Town Council.

· Discussion about the 2008 Legislation concerning Property Tax Reform and the impact on the Town.

The Residential Property Tax reform agreement was still pending at the State Legislature.   Attorney Beesley reported that she didn’t know how it will affect the Town at this point. She commented that on residential property appraised at $250,000 or more the impact could be as much as a 50% reduction property taxes.  The impact to the Town could be significant.    
The Senate Bill 280 that was reported in the January 2008 minutes, died in the House of Representatives.  That bill was to consolidate all included Towns.

President Rush asked questions about the Municipal Code and whether the Attorney would rather be on a retainer ($1000 per month) as in the Town’s engagement letter or on an hourly basis.  After discussion it was decided to continue on retainer.   

President Rush also asked about Bonding of officials and the Liability policies of the Town.  Clerk - Treasurer Taylor agreed to send copies of the policies for Council’s review.

President Rush also inquired about defining the authority of Interim Presidents and President Pro-Tem as defined in the Town’s Municipal Code.  The purpose of the discussion was to clarify who is President Pro Tem and the authorization to sign checks and vouchers.   With the change in frequency of meetings it became impractical to hold approval of vouchers and checks before Council meetings.   After discussion a motion was made and approved by a vote of 3-0, to define the President Pro-Tem as the senior most member and Interim President as the same.    

Attorney Beesley explained that the 2004 Council had approved an ordinance that the Clerk – Treasurer can pay bills in a timely manner and then come back to the Council for approval at the next meeting.    Based on this discussion no further action was taken or needed by the Council to allow the Clerk – Treasurer to pay Town Bills as needed.

President Rush asked about the Rainy Day Fund.   Clerk – Treasurer Taylor explained that the delay in Property Tax approval in Marion County delayed the tax payments to the town and that there was a concern that the General Fund would be depleted before the Property Tax money was received.   After discussion the Council reaffirmed placing the appropriation of $30,000 from the General Fund to the Rainy Day fund as passed.   If the Town needs the funds at a later point it can always send the funds where needed.    
President Rush used the fund discussion to segue into a request for the Finance Committee to: 

· Provide adequate information on the Financial resources available for Projects

· Research past Council minutes to clarify what projects have been approved and what projects have been funded.

· Work with Town Engineer to create priority list.

Clerk –Treasurer Taylor committed to provide this information as soon as possible with a deadline before April 1st.

Clerk – Treasurer Taylor commented that the Dept of Local Government Finance (DLGF) had previously audited the Town’s financial records as required twice in the past four years.   Clerk – Treasurer will submit these reports to the Council and Counsel to review to make sure the Town is following the proper guidelines for use of Rainy Day funds.

President Rush asked that the Clerk – Treasurer to revisit the Town’s bank relationship.   The Town has used M&I Bank that had recently acquired First Indiana.  A motion was made and unanimously approved to study opening the banking relationship to other banks.  

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial report completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.  Clerk Treasure Taylor distributed the 2007 Annual report that was recently sent to State Board of Accounts.   He commented on the spreadsheet that summarized the revenues and expenses of the Town for the past 4 years.
Clerk – Treasurer Taylor was asked to separate the Professional Service fees from the Council’s payments to clarify the costs in the report.

Old Business

Nothing further to discuss.
New Business

Committee Reports

Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee – 

The Committee met last Thursday, March 6th, 2008   Councilor Freihofer reported that a variance for front yard setback at 7515 Pennsylvania Street had been requested.  The house is being set back and the committee is moving to accept the new location.   Additional discussion on water drainage for driveway and pools is necessary.  The hearing is for tomorrow, March 11th and Council Freihofer plans to attend.   Town Engineer Vorisek has made recommendations to the house owner.
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

No meetings to report.   Committee plans to meet in the Month of March to discuss the Pennsylvania Street drainage project and plans for paving 75th Street.  
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.
Finance Committee-
No meetings to report.
 Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien submitted a draft Town Newsletter and asked the Council to approve the draft for Mailing in weeks subject to amendments.   Council approved the newsletter draft by a vote of 3-0.
The Town Partners Program was approved by Council by a vote of 3-0 after discussion to include disclaimers.  The Program is for the purpose of assisting residents who want to improve the safety, appearance and quality of life of the residents of the Town of Meridian Hills. 

Resident Forum
Resident Shirley Fry reported on attending an Indy Parks and Recreation Public Meeting conducted on Thursday evening March 6th at Glendale Mall.   Indy Parks was asking for input from the Town.   Park management was unaware of the Towns position on issues about sidewalks, safety, etc.   

Resident Christy Scofield commented on the problem of trash along Springmill Road and along 71st and 73rd streets.   She wanted to see if the Town could have an April Clean Up Day.   After further discussion it was agreed to assign this item to the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee to report back at the April Council Meeting.   Marshall Russo reported that many of the roads and trash issues are on City Streets and he stated that he is reluctant to have residents doing this work on the more dangerous roads.     The City does work with the probations department in cleaning these roads.   A question about the role of Keep Indianapolis Beautiful was also asked.
Resident Rose Scovel reminded Police of the problem she is experiencing with accidents on Friday and Saturday night with Drunk Drivers not negotiating the turn along 73rd street.     The Signs along this stretch of road had been missing or destroyed and DPW needs to be aware of the need to replace them.  She also reported that there are two vacant houses along 73rd Street and she wanted to make sure Town Police were aware and requested that the Town Police to keep watch on them.

Resident Abbe Hohmann commented on 4 items.   

1. Wanted to see that an inventory of Assets for the Town be taken to make sure we know what we have and what is to be covered by insurance.

2. Asked about Property Taxes and concern over the effects of Property Tax Caps legislated by the State.

3. Commented that what she remembered being approved by the last Council was Stop Bars, Pennsylvania Street Drainage Project, and Town Entry Signs.
4. Asked if she could get copies of Agendas, and Reports of Committees.

Resident Bob Barrows expressed his regret that Town has limited discussion at the Council Meetings as he is unsure when Committee meetings are occurring.
Clerk – Treasurer Taylor as a resident and member of the Friends of Holliday Park, reminded the Town of the success of the Friends Trail Run held last Saturday.   An expected $35,000 was raised to support and maintain Holliday Park.   He also reported that the Nature Center had copper gutters stolen by metal thieves and that the Town residents and Town Police should be aware of suspicious activity.
Residents in Attendance:

Ann O’Rourke
Jim Schick

Abbe Hohmann

Shirley and Michael Fry

Rose Scovel

Richard Most

Bob Barrows

Greg Rankin

Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted March Accounts Payable Vouchers of $36,858.72 for approval.   Vouchers were approved by a vote of 3-0.  February Vouchers for $$22,150.57 were also approved by a vote of 3-0. 

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted March 10, 2008
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  2/28/08-  3/12/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 3/13/08- 3/26/08 (estimated)
	
	5,900.00 
	

	1294
	TKO Graphix Inc. (decals- police car)
	
	
	343.67 
	

	1295
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	103.26 
	

	1296
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.01 
	

	1297
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	333.74 
	

	1298
	Bingham, McHale- retainer
	
	
	
	1,000.00 
	

	1299
	Crossroads Engineers (invoice 8064)
	
	
	3,128.10 
	

	1300
	Delp Printing & Mailing (letterhead template)
	
	20.00 
	

	1301
	Vine & Branch (tree removal 44 Wellington)
	
	1,200.00 
	

	1301
	Vine & Branch (visual tree assessments)
	
	375.00 
	

	1302
	Midwest Radar (2 certs)
	
	
	
	90.00 
	

	1303
	Bedwell Construction (snows 11-16)
	
	
	19,025.00 
	

	1304
	Mike Russo (floormats- police car)
	
	
	14.94 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$36,858.72 
	


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted February 6, 2008
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  1/3108-  2/13/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 2/14/08- 2/27/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 
	

	1284
	Spinweb Internet Media
	
	
	
	45.00 
	

	1285
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	119.28 
	

	1286
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.01 
	

	1287
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	350.34 
	

	1288
	Bingham, McHale- retainer
	
	
	
	1,000.00 
	

	1289
	Crossroads Engineers
	
	
	
	1,240.00 
	

	1290
	Traffic Sign Inc.
	
	
	
	
	866.22 
	

	1291
	Redding-Troy Insurance (bonding for CT/ACT)
	
	200.00 
	

	1292
	Bedwell Construction (Snows 7-10)
	
	
	8,300.00 
	

	1293
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	4.72 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$22,150.57 
	


Councilor O’Brien questioned whether IACT fees of $1711. should be reviewed for the most effective cost for a Town the size of Meridian Hills.   Clerk – Treasurer Taylor agreed to contact IACT and look at the alternatives.  That amount was removed from the March Vouchers and postponed for approval until the next meeting.
President Rush suggested that the Council will need to have a meeting in April if it wished to complete some of the planned projects for drainage and paving this summer.   A motion was made to approve a Special Council meeting on April 14th, the second Monday in April.  Motion was approved by vote of 3-0.

Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 9 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
